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Wednesday, 13 July 2022 

 

Nicole Pearson 

Branch Manager 

Transparency Assurance and Legal 

IPEA 

Ref your letter 6 May 2022 

 

Dear Nicole, 

Firstly let me appolagise for the delay, all of this information has only just been passed on to my by my former office 
manager. 

To address your outstanding matters-: 

1. Travel to QLD during the period June/July was part of my NCET committee travel to Norfolk Isand for 
hearings. After arriving in Brisbane in transit for the trip, COVID had broken out in QLD and the travel was 
cancelled. A travel ban was then in place for Brisbane and parts of QLD so I could not return to the NT and 
was forced to travel through various regions of QLD until I was cleared to return to the NT. I was told at the 
time by IPEA that all travel and allowances would be covered. 

2. I do not know why various cabcharge charges have been recovered. As far as I can recall, these are all 
legitimate charges. 

3. The flights from Darwin to Townsville in 2020 were notified by me to IPEA that I was not claiming these as a 
travel expense and repaid voluntarily at the time. 
 
Thank you for your time and consideration. 
 

 
 
Sam 

Dr Sam McMahon BVSc FAICD FAVA 

 

 











OFFICIAL: Sensitive

One Canberra Avenue, Forrest ACT 2603 Telephone 02 6215 3000
Internet www.ipea.gov.au

OFFICIAL: Sensitive

13 October 2021

Senator Sam McMahon
Senator for Northern Territory
PO Box 40021
Casuarina, NT, 0811

Email:

Dear Senator

Assurance Review of travel and travel related expenses � Travel to Queensland

The Independent Parliamentary Expenses Authority (IPEA) has responsibility under the Independent
Parliamentary Expenses Authority Act 2017 (IPEA Act) to review work expenses accessed by
parliamentarians.

IPEA is undertaking an assurance review of Commonwealth funded travel and travel related
expenses incurred by you in relation to travel to Queensland during the period 27 June 2021 to
15 July 2021.

At Attachment A are details of your Commonwealth funded travel within the relevant period and I
have set out questions for your response. Where asked about the nature of your parliamentary
business, please provide copies of documentation to support your response, such as diary notes,
invitations or media reporting.

Please provide a written response via email to assurance@ipea.gov.au by close of business on
Wednesday 27 October 2021, or advise us prior to the date if you need more time to respond.

Should you wish to discuss this matter, please contact me on 02 6215 3000.

Yours sincerely

Director Audit & Assurance

 

 







As approved by the Members of the Authority: October 2020

One Canberra Avenue, Forrest ACT 2603 Telephone 02 6215 3000
Internet www.ipea.gov.au

Protocol—Dealing with Allegations of Misuse of Parliamentary Work Expenses

The Independent Parliamentary Expenses Authority (IPEA) was established to provide greater 
accountability and transparency of the Parliamentary Work Expenses Framework (the Framework). 
IPEA provides assurance that parliamentarians’ work resources and Members of Parliament (Staff) 
Act 1984 (MOP(S) Act) employees’ travel resources are spent in compliance with the Framework.

IPEA deals with possible misuse of work or travel resources at arm’s length from Government. The 
Independent Parliamentary Expenses Authority Act 2017 (IPEA Act) provides legislative powers for 
the auditing and reporting of parliamentarians’ work and travel resources and MOP(S) Act travel 
resources.

When IPEA becomes aware of information that indicates possible non-compliance with the 
Framework, IPEA may conduct a preliminary assessment. The assessment scrutinises the use of the 
work or travel resource and determines if a parliamentary business resource has been used.

Possible misuse

In the event of possible misuse, IPEA decides whether to undertake an assurance review or audit of 
the matter. IPEA does not undertake assurance reviews or audits at the request of parliamentarians 
or MOP(S) Act employees.

• Under the IPEA Act, IPEA may audit any parliamentarian’s work or travel resource or
MOP(S) Act travel resource as it considers appropriate.

• IPEA may conduct an assurance review where a preliminary assessment indicates that a
Commonwealth resource was used for a parliamentarian’s work expense or MOP(S) Act
employee’s travel expense.

• IPEA may conduct an audit where there are allegations of systemic or substantial misuse
of work expenses or where there is an educative benefit.

• An audit may also be a systematic and comprehensive examination of the use by all
parliamentarians and/or MOP(S) Act employees of a specific category of work expense.

• The Members of the Authority or the Chief Executive Officer may issue a notice requiring
a person to provide information that is relevant to an audit by IPEA, as provided for under 
Part 5 of the IPEA Act. Criminal penalties apply for failure to comply with a notice, or for
providing false or misleading information.

• In the event of an audit, the parliamentarian or MOP(S) Act employee is accorded
procedural fairness to provide comment on any findings.

Members of the Authority decide whether a matter is referred to the Australian Federal Police 
(AFP)

• The Minister responsible for the AFP and the Minister responsible for the Framework are
notified of a referral to the AFP.

Publication of audits
• Members of the Authority decide whether, or not, to publish their decision(s).
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Tuesday, 09 August 2022 

Nicole Pearson 

Branch Manager 

Transparency Assurance and Legal 

IPEA 

Ref your letter 20 July 2022 

 

Dear Nicole, 

To address your outstanding matters-: 

1. As previously advised travel to QLD during the period June/July was part of my NCET committee travel to 
Norfolk Island for hearings. After arriving in Brisbane in transit for the trip, COVID had broken out in QLD and 
the travel was cancelled. A travel ban was then in place for Brisbane and parts of QLD so I could not return to 
the NT and was forced to travel through various regions of QLD until I was cleared to return to the NT. I was 
told at the time by IPEA that all travel and allowances would be covered. There was at least 1 and I think 2 
generic emails circulated by IPEA stating that anyone affected by travel bans, lockouts, lockdowns etc and 
having to incur travel expenses as a result would be able to claim travel allowance. This information was 
confirmed to me in a phone call. A staff member travelling with me, received the same advice and didn’t 
have any trouble having his claim processed. I do not now have copies of the emails as I now no have access 
to my email records. 
 

2. Cabcharge certification attached. 
 
 

3. The flights from Darwin to Townsville in 2020 were notified by me to IPEA that I was not claiming these as a 
travel expense and repaid voluntarily at the time. I therefore did not expect any penalty, however if I was 
incorrect I apologise and will pay the penalty. 
 
Thank you for your time and consideration. 

 
 
Sam 

Dr Sam McMahon BVSc FAICD FAVA 

 

 






















